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 Newsletter
Eastern and Home Counties Retired Members’ Branch
                                                                                                                                          No.4 - Summer/Autumn 2013
Message from your Chairman

As our short summer begins to wane and moves, hopefully, into a pleasant and gentle autumn, I wish we could say this represents our situation as retirees.   Older retired people are viewed by the media as not really contributing to society.  This view generally has the support of politicians who give homilies about living longer, often supported by incomplete statistics.  The implication being that if we lived less long the situation would be eased.

 

The satisfactory news for the UCU retired members is that, despite the effect due to the indexation adjustment, and although we are not in the same league as the Bankers, we still have (in most cases) enough to live on.   However, we should be aware that two million of our older fellow citizens live below the poverty line.   We must also ensure that young people are alerted to the fact that any diminution of rights, fairness or treatment for the elderly will be extremely difficult to reverse when these young people become old themselves.

 

The bottom line is in ageing we are truly all in it together.

Robin King

Newsletter
Dear Branch members



Firstly my apologies for not managing to get a newsletter together for so long and to say how grateful I am to Valerie Schicker for agreeing to take on the job.   She is a fairly new member of the branch but has attended meetings and has been active in our discussions.

If in the future you have something that you would like to pass on to the members of the branch via the newsletter, could you please email her at valerie.brian@btinternet.com   
Perhaps you might like to include a story you have written, a trip that you have been on that was very special, like the one that Roy Batt did to Palestine and Israel, we would love to hear from you.

There has been numerous emails going back and forth from the other retired members’ branches about the recent letter sent out about subscription rates* and I am glad that Matt Waddup has agreed to come to our next meeting on 11 September 2013 at Michaelhouse Centre in Cambridge.  If you have any queries you want raised, because you are unable to attend, will you please contact me.

Joe Gluza a NEC representative has said that he hopes to be able to get to the meeting.  He has an appointment at 1230 pm that day.

Grace Everson
* New rates are given below:
RATES FOR RETIRED MEMBERS 2013/14
The rates in brackets exclude the political fund element (1% of the national subscription)

£2.58 (£2.55) per month from September 1st, 3013

As you are aware, UCU is ceasing membership after 1st Sept for those members who have not agreed to pay by direct debit if they are at present marked as retired free.

In Eastern & Home Counties membership at this time is:
12 Honorary, 173 paying and 224 marked as retired free

The branch will have only one delegate to Congress next year.
Notes from the embryonic Retired Members (RMs) Conference at UCU Congress 2013 in Brighton on May 29th:
1. Welcome and Introductions.

20 RMs in attendance from most regions.

Tina Downes elected Chair for the day.

Darrall Cozens elected Minute Secretary for the day.

Minutes of last meeting at the 2012 UCU Congress agreed as correct.

Matters Arising:

Point 5. Request for information on progress being made by Matt Waddup on drawing up a document outlining issues for RMs. So far no progress. RoC report has not yet been presented to the NEC. Need to draw up Standing Orders which can be “borrowed” from other equality strands. Issues around RMs have not been prioritised but the issues need to be progressed at Annual Congress. Two questions: how to progress RM issues when UCU is in financial difficulties and how can UCU take advantage of the expertise of RMs. 

Point 8. Role of RMs still needs to be clarified but the note in 9.2. can help in this process. 

2. Report from Norman Jemison, UCU rep on NPC.

2.1. We have reps on outside/external bodies but we do not control who these reps are. We could overcome this by having our own national conference where we could elect reps. Reps to NPC have to be nominated by members of NEC followed by an election only amongst and by NEC members.

2.2. NPC conference from June 18-20th in Blackpool. Discussion on policy will take place. We need to prepare for attacks by government on universal benefits, e.g. bus passes, fuel allowance, free prescriptions. Government may use the excuse that OAPs are using bus passes to go to work. Could the government not encourage young people to seek work by also giving them bus passes? Our pension is the 4th lowest in Europe. Four areas to campaign on: preserve universal benefit, against new flat rate universal benefit, against scandal of social care contained in White Paper, against reduction of pension calculation to CPI and not RPI. Here we can join in with the Civil Service campaign.

Issues raised: UCU reps on these bodies such as the Public Services Pensioners Association; new methods of calculating pensions such as RPI(J) and CPI(H), yet the main issue should be how much is needed to maintain a standard of living; state pension is still below the poverty level where this is calculated at 60% of average earnings which is now £178 per week; triple lock system of calculating pension increases; time bomb of zero hours contracts where more and more will not achieve the full 40 years of service; need for regular reports from PSPA. 

3. Report from UCU rep on national TUC pensioners committee.

Discussion don’t go anywhere and nor do motions.  No business goes anywhere regarding retired members but all other equality strands have their own conferences and motions go to TUC. We should have the same rights but we don’t at the moment. All trade unionists should write to their own General Secretaries to get the issue raised at the TUC General Council. The hope is that the new TUC GS, Frances O’Grady, would take a serious look at the issue of 
representation for RMs. 

The TUC have at last produced a document on Pensions where it seems to bless the government’s Pension Bill. This situation reflects the failure of the TUC to have any structure which could allow pensioners themselves to input on pensions.

4. Reports from the Regions.

Delegates from 11 regions gave verbal reports covering their activities and were requested to write up the reports of half a page (A4) and forward them to Geraldine Egan, our national pensions’ officer. RMBs were also requested to submit written reports on activities and status of their branches one 
month before the next UCU Congress. This would allow delegates to give additional information at Congress and also allow other regions to learn from each other in terms of activities and organisation. 

5. Organising Issues.

5.1. Branch Lists. Problems still being encountered regarding up-to-date lists, leavers and joiners, transferees between regions and who is informed of changes. How long does Head Office take to inform branches of list changes? Name of each RMBs’ membership secretary should be passed on to Geraldine so that she can facilitate getting information from Head Office.

5.2. Information. Men can pass on pension to wife and kids but women can’t.

5.3. UCU Campaigns Updates should also go to branch officers. At present some receive it.

5.4. Through NPC it is possible to feed into the Federation of European Retired Persons’ Association.

5.5. For the first few years after the merger of AUT/NATFHE it was difficult to progress RMB issues. But in the past 6 years some progress has been made.

5.6. RMs and subs are an issue. If RMs go to RM branches, the workplace branch loses membership and subs. If an RM stays with the workplace branch, the RMB loses out. This issue can affect branch funding which is based on per capita membership as well as delegate rights to conference that is also based on membership count. Some branches may be forced to aggregate.

5.7. In Scotland there are 149 RMs in the RMB but there are 500 RMs in previous workplace branches.

5.8. Branch officers in workplaces should be contacted so that options available to RMs are spelled out. RMBs can also help to build workplace branches and RMs can attend both branches but only belong to one.

5.9. Finance. Do RMBs pay travel expenses? Some do and some don’t. UCU rules are clear. Lunch can be paid for but not attendance at branch meetings. Yet UCU officers can be reimbursed for carrying out branch functions and RMBs are different to workplace branches in the method of organisation so RMB office holders are discharging functions. If a block is placed on paying for travel expenses, then some branches would not be able to meet given the distance/cost involved. This might force branches to Skype or do conference calls. 

5.10. Contacting members. 5 branches have newsletters where minutes and reports are circulated. The content seems to be that half of the newsletter deals with national issues and half with local ones. The East Midlands newsletter has been heavily used in other areas and EM are to be congratulated for their work. There is also the website.

5.11. A good idea would be to include in the newsletter the names of members who have passed on with perhaps an appreciation. Given the nature of our branches it is to be hoped that the newsletter does not become full of obituaries!

5.12. Annual Conference. Perhaps one day at Carlow Street similar to other equality strands. Or we could formalise the present arrangements and have our conference at Congress. Perhaps we could have 2 delegates from each region and some mechanism to have a direct input into the NEC. We do have just over 5,000 members. Agreed to elect a small group of RMs to explore this issue and formulate proposals – John Williams, Steve Park, Paul Russell and Norman Germison elected.

5.13. Sectoral or Equality Group. Should RMs be considered as an equality group or a sectoral group as we are an employment group that is retired? Perhaps for this year we should support the West Midlands amendment to Motion 66 on Visibility Structures in UCU. The amendment calls for RMs to be the 5th group alongside women, black, disabled and LGBT. Another amendment added casualised staff. Agreed to support amendment 66A.1 and return to the issue next year.

5.14. National Elections onto pensioner bodies. In future we should look at presenting a motion to Congress that calls for regional conferences of retired members from all trade  unions that could elect reps onto national bodies.

5.15. Case Work. RMs are not indemnified if there are repercussions from case work so any input is at own risk.

5.16. Contact between workplace branches and RMBs. This can be facilitated through regional offices. 

5.17. Age Equality. Motion 70 deals with a lot of issues in this area. 

5.18. NEC report. The first time that it is seen is at Congress so branches do not have the time/opportunity to discuss it. Why can’t it be distributed before Congress?  

Darrall Cozens,

Chair, West Midlands RMB.

June 4th 2013. 

Grace Everson
“Hands off Universal Pensioner Benefits”

NPC Update
Further to the e-petition: http://epetitions.direct.gov.uk/petitions/49599
The response from the relevant Government department has been:
“The Government has no plans to remove or means test universal benefits for pensioners.

The Government remains committed to protecting key support for older people in recognition of the fact that many have worked hard and saved all their lives.  This includes:  free eye tests, free prescriptions, free television licences for over 75s, free concessionary bus travel and Winter Fuel Payments.
This e-petition remains open to signatures and will be considered for debate by the Backbench Business Committee should it pass the 100,000 signature threshold.”

(So far the number of signatures stands at 20,370 so please sign up if you haven’t already done so and encourage others to do so. The closing date is: 10/05/2014 at 10:17.)
The above response is regarded as being disingenuous as it can only refer to the lifetime of the present Parliament, i.e. until the next General Election in 2015. Therefore, it is important to engage with the various media to let all parties know that they have a fight on their hands.
Remember if you wish to contact your Councillors, MP or MEP on any matter* you can do this easily and without cost by using the website:  http://www.writetothem.com/
* For example, indexation changes and their continued impact on pensioners.

TUC Briefing on the Pensions Bill
The second reading of the above bill took place on 17th June, 2013.

This Bill legislates mainly for a single-tier state pension, by combining the basic state pension and second state pension – thus ending ‘contracting out’ arrangements.  The TUC broadly supports simplifying state pensions but has raised a number of concerns about several aspects of the reforms: www.tuc.org.uk
The Bill also includes other measures, which are opposed by the TUC such as:

· an acceleration of the increase in state pension age to 67

· measures on private pensions and a new general power to exclude groups from auto-enrolment.
Reported by Dick Muskett, SERTUC
Did you know that…..?

- Future Learn will offer online courses from some of the world’s best universities for free, enabling everyone, everywhere to enjoy learning throughout their lives http://futurelearn.com/about/
- Putting off buying your annuity from your AVCs could cost you dearly due to the time it will take to recoup the money ‘lost’ by deferring.  This in spite of the obvious increase in annual income!

- TESCO Loyalty Card holders can buy a train pass for £14 a year.

- Seniors and disabled passengers can buy a train pass for 3 years for £54.  In the case of disabled passengers, they can travel anytime with a partner but the station must have the appropriate evidence.

Please note our NPC colleagues in Anglia are in the running for a grant – please help them by clicking on the link below!

http://www.skiptonbig160.co.uk/apply-for-funding/whos-applying/london/anglia-regional-pensioners-association-(2)/
NEXT BRANCH MEETING
WEDNESDAY, 11 SEPTEMBER 2013  AT 1400 – 1600 hrs.
AT MICHAELHOUSE CENTRE, ST MICHAEL’S CHURCH, 

TRINITY STREET, CAMBRIDGE CB2 1SU
A G E N D A

1 Attendance

2 Apologies

3 Minutes of the last meeting (22 May 2013)

4

Matters arising (Not elsewhere on the agenda)

5

Reports



SERTUC meeting held on 11 June 2013
NPC Eastern Region meeting 17July 2013

NPC Parliament

6

UCUCongress

7

Result of contact with London RMB
8
Matt Waddup, National Head of Campaigning and Organising has agreed to attend to talk about the present position of UCU and the recent controversy over subscription rates.

9

Any other issues
There is a café in the church with good food.  You will be able to claim some expenses.

Please let me know if you are able to attend or not.  It would be lovely to have a good turn out, especially as Matt Waddup will be there to speak to us.
Grace Everson, Branch Secretary

Phone 01223 208915 

grace.everson@phonecoop.coop
OBITUARIES  (April 2012 – August 2013)
* 28 April 2012   Jessie Maclellan
* 14 August 2012    Bill Young, Engineering Department of Havering Technical College

Tribute from Kenneth Golden “I worked with Bill at Havering College of Further and Higher Education for a number of years and benefited in many ways.  He was always forceful, straight talking and honest in his views.  Always popular with the students and very skilled at his work, he passed away doing what he enjoyed, his cycling.   I feel as though something important has been lost to me”

* September 2012 - Colin Harbury
*October 2012 - Professor B Aylett, formerly at Queen Mary and University of London before retirement
*29 October 2012   H A Woodward of Rickmansworth
*December 2012 Dennis Neech of Harlow
*3 December 2012   Pat Bennett
*February 2013   J Turvey
*Eric Davies of 9 Pine Bank, Martlesham Heath, Ipswich, Suffolk IP5 3UP died aged 90 on 28th February 2013.

He was Dean of Cartrefle College in Wrexham and retired almost 30 years ago.


Notified by Richard McLachlan (son-in-law)
*May 2013   J Plant
*John Watson notified on 7 August 2013 an AUT member.   He was 83 and lived in Norwich and used to work at University of East Anglia.
*Mr L J Callender lived in Billericay and notification was received on 20 August.   He used to work at Ealing Tertiary College (now called Ealing, Hammersmith and West London College).

As this is my first newsletter for UCU Eastern and Home Counties Retired Members’ Branch I hope you will forgive any errors or omissions on my part.  In addition, please accept my apologies for the late dispatch of the newsletter and notification of the next meeting, which is entirely my fault due to illness and family commitments.  I hope to do better next time around and would be grateful if you have any news or information that you would like to pass on – an article or story even – if you would let me have it by the end of January 2014 so that it will be in time for the Winter/Spring Newsletter.  My details are given in the blue box below.

Many thanks 
Valerie Schicker
If you received this newsletter by post and have an email address please could you provide your email address to pensions@ucu.org.uk with your membership number on the envelope, or your name and address. This will reduce the cost of postage and the administration of sending paper copies via the post. Thank you
If you wish to attend the Eastern and Home Counties Retired Members’ Branch

contact Grace Everson by:

email grace.everson@phonecoop.coop
Telephone: 01223 208915

Address: 189 Ermine Way, Arrington, Cambridgeshire, SG8 0AY
      Branch Officers:

      Chair: Robin King  rubecularex@yahoo.co.uk
      Vice Chair: John Rose: john.rose@talktalk.com
      Minute Sec: Lloyd Wilson Wilson.l13@sky.com
       Secretary & Treasurer: Grace Everson (as above)
Items for the Newsletter should go to Valerie Schicker: valerie.brian@btinternet.com
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